

January 2022

Wenhaston Warbler

What we did in 2021 – our front page pictures





























The Village Show

Thanks go to those who came forward and volunteered to join the village show committee: and so, the show will go on, THIRD TIME LUCKY, we hope! It will be held on Sunday 24th July2022-clashing once more with Latitude, possibly drawing in a different type of visitor?! This will be the 25th show and will be even more special after all the trials and tribulations. *Felicity Jelliff*

Wenhaston Walking Group

Just the one walk for January on Tuesday, 4th leaving Wenhaston Village Hall at 10am. We will resume the 5 Commons Walk, where it was left off last time, by traversing Black Heath (north and south), the marshes and Merton Wood. It is likely to be boggy in parts. This is the opportunity to blow away the cobwebs of 2021 and look forward to good turnouts for the 2022 walks. Happy New Year!

Heather Phillips (01502 478545)

Wenhaston W.I.

The December meeting was by way of a treat following a difficult year. Members were treated to a Cheese and Wine evening, with mince pies to follow, by our Committee . Such a treat to sit with friends and just chat about "normal" things, but then came the entertainment! lestan Edwards told of how "His tutu went AWOL", the dancer/singer and raconteur explained, to much laughter, how he ended up entertaining troops in Iraq and Afghanistan, becoming the first drag artist to become a mascot to the Royal Marines.

A wonderful laughing way to finish the WI year. Wendy Mendham

WEA - Spring 2022 Course

Following the highly successful autumn 2021 WEA course we are now looking forward to the spring term. Our tutor, Denise Bianchini, will deliver "From the Renaissance to Modern Italy" over 6 sessions, beginning on Friday, 4th February at 10am at the Village Hall.

This course is aimed at everyone with an interest in everything Italian. Italy is a country with a fascinating and complicated past, and this will give you a brief overview of the middle ages, the Renaissance period and the Risorgimento (unification), Italy's place in the world wars, Mussolini and the Fascist era leading into post-war and modern politics. The course will include some geography and modern culture and a weekly fun quiz aimed at revisiting the main points covered in the previous week.

Winter season's greetings

warm wishes for happiness and good health,

from David & Shane



(we're redirecting paper card costs to local charities)

Book Talks at Halesworth Library

On Thursday 20th January 2022 at 2.30pm the Friends will hold the next in their series of book talks at Halesworth Library. This follows the successful event in November when Tessa Newcomb gave an illustrated talk introducing her new book *Where I Belong*. The January talk will be by L M West, who lives in Southwold, and has published a novel, inspired by true events, called *This Fearful Thing*. "An act of revenge. An accusation of witchcraft. A reckoning. A woman accused of witchcraft, not once but three times". L M West will also talk about the novel she is working on currently, concerning witchcraft in Aldeburgh. The talks are open to everybody but, as numbers are restricted, booking is required. Please ask at the Library desk, telephone 01986 875095 or email

<u>friendsofhalesworthlibrary@gmail.com</u> if you wish to attend.

The Mobile Library

The Mobile Library will be at the Village Hall between 3pm and 3.45pm on Friday 28 January. *Nigel Frostick*

COLIN HOOPER - Musician, Singer & Songwriter

Colin died in October 2021 and was finally laid to rest on 8th December at the Committal of his ashes as they were interred in St. Peter's Church graveyard in Wenhaston.



He left a significant music legacy, having played and sung at many local venues in this area over the years. He was a member of "The Young Ones" who also included his good friend of many years Andy Norris, another local very talented guitarist, and was responsible for running an informal 'open mic' Folk Club twice a month at The Harbour Inn in Southwold.

He played guitar, banjo, Irish bouzouki and harmonica and was happy to tell you that he would re-tune his stringed instruments to enable the simplest of left hand chord positions, using the minimum number of fingers - preferably one....! But he would also utilise a capo to sing songs in any key other than D.

Colin was a member of the Wenhaston Ukelele group and, at the age of 88, became the leading inspiration of The Black Deek Band, the Wenhaston group of, should we say, more mature musicians. We have lost a good and dear friend but will continue to further his legacy of music making to entertain, in the belief that he is probably now playing a harp, somewhere..... Lyn Gedney and the Black Deek Band



New Year, New Projects

The regeneration and nurture of Vicarage Grove, Malsters Little Field, Grove Piece and other areas around Wenhaston by the Blyth

Woods group will continue. More fruit trees will be planted in Merton Orchard and the hedge will be restored after the builders have finished. Activities for classes 2 and 3 at Wenhaston Primary School are planned, together with more work parties to replant hedgerows and plant new trees on our community land.

With the help of volunteers and the AONB we have now cleared a lot of the invasive holly in Vicarage Grove, making it much easier to walk the paths and allowing light to reach the woodland floor so that other plants can grow. Holly offers protection for roosting birds and is a source of food, so we only want to reduce it, not get rid of it completely.

Holly – the holy bush - near a house or in a churchyard was once thought to be protective against 'foul fiends', presumably because it symbolised the blood and thorns of Christ's crucifixion. Earlier the Druids had also believed that holly offered protection against evil spirits and wore it in their hair. But it has remarkably far-reaching roots, sending up little shoots that can trip the unwary walker.

Rest assured that Vicarage Grove is still well protected, though: there are many smaller holly bushes remaining there!
(http://blythwoods.org For information about future work parties blythwoods1@gmail.com)

Patricia Elliott

Grove Woods through the Seasons



Blyth Spirits

After much discussion the Committee agreed, in view of the changing Covid Regulations, to cancel our Christmas Drinks Gathering at Jane and Robert Gamble's Home. We were sad to do this but very much hope that we can all meet together in early 2022, possibly around Easter time.

Our January Meeting will be in the Village Hall on Wednesday 19th. commencing at 2.30pm. After a very short AGM. we shall be very pleased to welcome Mrs Patricia Elliot who is going to tell us of her experiences and joys of writing books for children. I am sure that this will be an enjoyable and entertaining talk.

January is the beginning of a new year for Blyth Spirits and the Committee have arranged a year of interesting speakers and events. The new Programme for the year will be available at this meeting when annual Subscriptions of £20.00 will be payable.

We look forward to seeing all our present members and we extend a warm welcome to any new friends who would like to join us. Maybe you would just like to give us a try, and, if so, you are always very welcome at any of our meetings as a visitor - A New Years Resolution

- to come and meet us!!

A HAPPY HEALTHY AND PEACEFUL NEW YEAR. Margaret G (478378)

Volunteer to Manage Small Ads

We are looking for a volunteer to take over the job of managing the adverts for the Warbler. Geraldine Lines has been doing the job very efficiently for some time, but, unfortunately, due to the pressure of her work, she needs to pass it over to someone else. We need someone who can spare the time to keep the Warbler show on the road, as the advert revenue is vital to it continuing. Geraldine is very happy to pass over her accumulated knowledge, so please contact her directly geraldine.lines@hotmail.co.uk

Or the editorial team at wenhastonwarbler@gmail.com



Gordon Crosse 1 December 1937 – 21 November 2021

I'm not sure how many people in the village knew that they had a renowned composer in their midst, living quietly in Brant's Cottage on Blackheath, first with his late wife, Elizabeth, and more recently with his beloved partner, the poet Wendy Mulford. Gordon was a gentle man with a glinting sense of humour, always modest and unassuming, yet during his lifetime he composed operas, string quartets, concertos, symphonies and song cycles, and his music was performed in concert halls and churches, at festivals, including Aldeburgh, and on the BBC.

I first met Gordon in my early twenties when he composed the magical children's opera, Potter Thompson. Then, many years later and shortly after coming to live in Wenhaston, by extraordinary coincidence my husband and I unwittingly stayed in the same hotel in Orkney and Gordon and Wendy were sitting at the next table. Gordon was composing a piece about Orkney, where they had a cottage, when tragically he was diagnosed with cancer.

Patricia Elliott

Editors' Note

The last date for copy for our January 2022 edition is the 15th January. Copy to <u>wenhastonwarbler@gmail.com</u>, as usual. Our best wishes to all for 2022.

Gill Frostick and Deb Holmes

Marsh and Garden

As the winter winds bite and the garden becomes drab with fallen leaves, with only skeletal seed heads to brighten the scene, the marsh, the river and the nearby grazing fields continue to provide stunning sights.



As we returned from a chilly walk to the bridge, the low sun glowered under the dark rain cloud, casting a brilliant pewter light onto the water pools scattered across the field.

Behind us a double rainbow had formed, looking as though

the pot of gold was somewhere near Sotherton.

The fields are becoming increasing saturated with water, in which you can taste a tiny hint of salt derived from the tidal river. The single redshank I saw before has become a small flock of around fifteen, flying around and then settling on the water 'flashes', to stalk around on orange legs in search of small invertebrates to eat. There is also a regular pair of shelduck and we hope they will stay to breed near here.

The most amazing sight over the marsh recently has been the starling murmurations, most beautiful to see at the time of a rising full moon. The birds are searching for a roosting place, usually in the reed beds, sometimes creating a dark mantle over reeds near here, while some of the flock breaks away as a separate shape changing cloud moving down river.

Back in the garden chattering sparrows settle then move around within the overgrown top branches of the hawthorn hedge, waiting to make a beeline for the bird feeders. Goldfinches seem to be doing well here as well and we regularly see eight at a time feeding on the tube of niger seed.

We regularly see small voles scampering in a straight line across from a clump of bushes to the bird feeding area, attracted by edible morsels dropped by the birds.

A handsome chestnut stoat bounded across the garden near the house recently. Bad news for larger less appealing rodents.



Kate Archibald

Chris Stone, New Wenhaston School Headteacher

Having just completed my first term leading Wenhaston Primary School, I wanted to take this opportunity to thank the local community for the warm welcome they have given me. It is clear to me that there is a thriving community here.

So far my aims for the children have been outlined in our 'ACE' Curriculum. We want the children to 'Aspire', be great 'Communicators' and value their 'Environment' both locally and globally. Another strand of my aims has been around positive mental health and wellbeing. The children need, in my view, to learn about how they manage feeling and emotions; another aspect of this is

getting the children to enjoy the great outdoors, as we know how beneficial this is to our mental health.

I am really keen to use our local community to benefit our children's experience of school. Do you think you could help us? Do you have a talent or skill or profession which you feel would be of interest to the children? If so, let us know, I would love to hear from you.

I look forward in the coming months to sharing more with you of what we are getting up to as a school.

Best wishes for the year ahead

Mr Stone - Headteacher of Wenhaston Primary School

Wenhaston Village Hall 100 Club Winners for December 2021

The Wenhaston Village Hall 100 Club December draw was made and we are delighted to announce the winners:

- 1st prize Dorothy Ellerington (number 103) £37.50
- 2nd prize Denise Corbett (number 44 £22.50
- 3rd prize Elizabeth Robertson (number 151) £15.00 £50 CHRISTMAS BONUS PRIZE: HELEN BOWYER (Number 15) Congratulations to all!

It's never too late to sign up! A chance to win a prize costs just £1 a month - our accounting year starts in September so anyone wishing to join now, the fee is £8 for the period to end August 2022, we welcome new members! Please pay by cash or cheque, made payable to Wenhaston Village Hall 100 Club, and hand in, clearly marked with your name, in an envelope to Jane at the Post Office (thank you Jane for being our collecting person!).

A cheque for £935 has been handed to the Wenhaston Village Hall treasurer now, and we will let you know where the money is spent. Thank you all again for your payments and supporting the village hall in this way, and having a chance to be a monthly winner. *All enquiries please phone Trish on 478078.*

Wenhaston Mothers Union

Our Christmas Gathering was luckily held before we all became too concerned about the spread of the new Covid virus and so we were able to have an enjoyable afternoon together when we sang carols and several members read meaningful Christmas poems to us. After a delicious tea provided by the Committee we enjoyed lots of "Chat" ending in Christmas Wishes to each other.

We shall start our new year as always with a service of Holy Communion, followed by a very brief AGM. Our Communion Service will be led by Alison to whom we are very grateful and the Service will be held in the Methodist Chapel (not at St. Peters as in previous years)

After the service we will go into the School Room for our AGM. Any friends who would like to join us at this Service will be very welcome. The Programme for 2022 will be available at the AGM and I would like to thank the small Committee which we now have for all their help with finding Speakers etc. I am very grateful.

I think that we are all appreciating being able to meet together again and we look forward to another successful year – we have much to Thank God for.

We all wish our Readers a Happy, Healthy and Peaceful New Year

Margaret G.(478378)

St Peter's Church

May I begin by wishing everyone a Happy, Healthy and Blessed New Year from all at St Peter's Wenhaston. I hope and pray that it will be less stressful than the last two and we can pick up the threads of our lives once more.

The church had a cake stall at the Christmas Bazaar and this raised £85 for church funds. Many thanks to all our loyal bakers for producing so many delicious cakes.

By the time this issue is distributed, we shall be in the midst of our Christmas services and all are invited to the Carol Service on Tuesday 21st December at 7pm and to our Christmas Eve Service at 8pm.

Our services for the month of January are as follows:-

2nd January Team Service at Halesworth at 10am

9th January To Bramfield or other services

16th January Pause for Thought 10am

23rd January Eucharist 10am

30th January Team Service at Halesworth 10am

Margaret Bloomfield

Wenhaston Methodist Church All Sunday Services At 10.30am

2 Iris Baker
9 Rev Clive Sutcliffe
16 Rev Peter Rayson
COVENANT SERVICE H C
23 Rev Leslie Richards
30 Rev Robert Soanes

ALL WELCOME AT ANY SERVICE

FACE COVERING TO BE WORN



We will be closed on Friday the 24th December and open again on Tuesday 4th January 2022 Wishing all our Customers a Merry Christmas & Happy New Year.

Paul Nolloth (Director) PJN Motor Engineering Ltd Wash Lane, Back Road, Wenhaston, Halesworth, Suffolk IP19 9DX, 01502 478642, Registered Office No 4843337 VAT No 521 3948 55

Karl Andrews
Painter &
Decorator
Qualified City &
Guilds
30 Years' Experience
01986 874926
07825622477

karlandrews603@gmail.com

Storm Furniture (Bramfield)

Handmade furniture and cabinetry, freestanding and fitted. Traditional bespoke joinery in hard and soft timbers.

Call Terry 07969240523

Email: <u>terry@storm-</u> <u>furniture.co.uk</u>

Wenhaston Warbler Information

The Warbler welcomes articles photos and other artwork and posters.

The editors reserve the right to amend or not to publish articles. All copy to be emailed to wenhastonwarbler@gmail.com by the 15th January.

Advertising: £15 p.m. for ¼ column (£150 p.a.), small ads £5 p.m. for 4 AAcolumn lines (£50 p.a.) Contact Geraldine Lines

geraldine.lines@hotmail.co.uk

MRB

Motor services - MOT, servicing, repairs etc. Very competitive prices Friendly, professional, reliable
Ring Mike Brown
07780 844608/01986 784051

Ian Poole Decorating

Painting, Tiling & Wallpapering Hand-painted kitchens & furniture Reliable & Insured

Tel: 01502 710257 / 07952022436 E: decor@ipooledecorator.co.uk

Ruth McCabe Art

Threeways, Coles Hill, Wenhaston. www.ruth-mccabe-artist.co.uk
Arrange a no obligation studio visit via Contact Form or rc4619@icloud.com
On going stock clearance sale.



Heathside Stores



Blackheath Road, Wenhaston 01502 478747



A quarter page advert can be yours for £150 a year

Contact:

aeraldine.lines@hotmail.co.uk

MRWCF Electrical

Domestic and Commercial. Rewires, extra sockets, inspection and testing. 24 hour call out. Free estimates City & Guilds qualified Tel. 01502 478473 Matthew 07884 477110 William 07717 176655



MOTOR ENGINEERING LTD Wash Lane, Back Rd, Wenhaston, Halesworth Tel: 01502 478642 Email: paul@pjn-motor.co.uk

FOR ALL YOUR GENERAL VEHICLE REQUIREMENTS

▲▲ • MOT for cars & bikes classes I, II & IV Car Servicing

CAM Belt & Clutch Replacement

Part of... Good Garage Scheme 🕑 www.pjn-motor.co.uk

For a Personal, Friendly Service please contact Paul Nolloth



Seasoned Firewood 07767699622 Qualified chainsaw & plant operators. Timber milling Oak posts etc. **Bagged kindling** now available Woodland products and services Tel. 01502 478615 Locally sourced, sustainably managed.

CHRIS BURCHELL GENERAL GARDENER	
Local Gardener established 2003	
GARDEN MAINTENANCE AND	
UPKEEP SERVICES	
TEL 07748310895	
chris.burchell03@gmail.com	
WOOLNOUGH CONTRACTORS LTD	CLASSIC BEAUTY
COMPETITIVE PRICES on	in Wenhaston
SAND, GRAVEL, AGGREGATES &	A range of Treatments & Therapies
PLANT HIRE	Beverley Boughtwood IHBC, ITEC
Call 01502 478894 or 07702 139291	Tel 01502 478720 or 07799 231532
Fast Friendly service	10101302 470720 01 07777 231332
Wenhaston Tiling:	THE STAR INN
All floor and wall tiling	
undertaken.	TUESDAY TO SATURDAY 12pm-3pm
Call Robert on	& 6pm-9pm SUNDAY 12pm-4pm
	Stone baked pizza on Friday and
01502 478740 or 07544 396310	Saturday 6pm-8pm Please pre-order
	01502 478 240
Adama and Dankana Cill	Paul Brown
Adam and Barbara Gill	Garden Maintenance,
Your local carpet and upholstery	Hedge Cutting, Garden Clearance
Your local carpet and upholstery cleaners. Environmentally aware.	Hedge Cutting, Garden Clearance Tree Work, Turf Laying etc.
	Hedge Cutting, Garden Clearance Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc.
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427 Suffolk Small Jobs Company	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819 Accommodation Agency
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427 Suffolk Small Jobs Company Handyman and Garden	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819 Accommodation Agency Local holiday cottages
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427 Suffolk Small Jobs Company Handyman and Garden maintenance service	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819 Accommodation Agency Local holiday cottages Weekly lets/short breaks
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427 Suffolk Small Jobs Company Handyman and Garden maintenance service Contact Jerry	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819 Accommodation Agency Local holiday cottages Weekly lets/short breaks contact Trish Gower 01502 478078
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427 Suffolk Small Jobs Company Handyman and Garden maintenance service	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819 Accommodation Agency Local holiday cottages Weekly lets/short breaks
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427 Suffolk Small Jobs Company Handyman and Garden maintenance service Contact Jerry	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819 Accommodation Agency Local holiday cottages Weekly lets/short breaks contact Trish Gower 01502 478078 www.suffolkcoastalcottages.co.uk
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427 Suffolk Small Jobs Company Handyman and Garden maintenance service Contact Jerry 07826 695485 WILDLIFE PONDS Water garden services est. 1985	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819 Accommodation Agency Local holiday cottages Weekly lets/short breaks contact Trish Gower 01502 478078
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427 Suffolk Small Jobs Company Handyman and Garden maintenance service Contact Jerry 07826 695485 WILDLIFE PONDS Water garden services est. 1985 Ponds built from scratch,	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819 Accommodation Agency Local holiday cottages Weekly lets/short breaks contact Trish Gower 01502 478078 www.suffolkcoastalcottages.co.uk The Old Forge Studio
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427 Suffolk Small Jobs Company Handyman and Garden maintenance service Contact Jerry 07826 695485 WILDLIFE PONDS Water garden services est. 1985 Ponds built from scratch, relined or repaired	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819 Accommodation Agency Local holiday cottages Weekly lets/short breaks contact Trish Gower 01502 478078 www.suffolkcoastalcottages.co.uk The Old Forge Studio hand-made textiles for you, yours
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427 Suffolk Small Jobs Company Handyman and Garden maintenance service Contact Jerry 07826 695485 WILDLIFE PONDS Water garden services est. 1985 Ponds built from scratch, relined or repaired Ponds cleaned out, renovated	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819 Accommodation Agency Local holiday cottages Weekly lets/short breaks contact Trish Gower 01502 478078 www.suffolkcoastalcottages.co.uk The Old Forge Studio
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427 Suffolk Small Jobs Company Handyman and Garden maintenance service Contact Jerry 07826 695485 WILDLIFE PONDS Water garden services est. 1985 Ponds built from scratch, relined or repaired Ponds cleaned out, renovated and planted out	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819 Accommodation Agency Local holiday cottages Weekly lets/short breaks contact Trish Gower 01502 478078 www.suffolkcoastalcottages.co.uk The Old Forge Studio hand-made textiles for you, yours
cleaners. Environmentally aware. Tel. 01502 377427 Suffolk Small Jobs Company Handyman and Garden maintenance service Contact Jerry 07826 695485 WILDLIFE PONDS Water garden services est. 1985 Ponds built from scratch, relined or repaired Ponds cleaned out, renovated	Tree Work, Turf Laying etc. 01502 478512 or 07752 179819 Accommodation Agency Local holiday cottages Weekly lets/short breaks contact Trish Gower 01502 478078 www.suffolkcoastalcottages.co.uk The Old Forge Studio hand-made textiles for you, yours and your home